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DA-CH/N-36-85-1? - APPLICATION FOR A DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE 
MUNICIRAET|7 OF IHE COUNl7 OF HALIFAX AND ROGER AND TVE|iE BOLEOUH FOR 
A FAST FOOD AND TAKE-OUT RESTAURANT AT 958 COLE HARBOUR ROAD, COLE 
HARBOUR 
Mr. Hanusiak outlined the report from the Department of Planning and 
Development. He stated that this is for the establishment of an Adw 
restaurant including a proposed drive—thu in the Time Plaza Mall, Cole 
Harbour. 

Mr. Hanusiak indicated that this application, as well as the next to be 
considered, were both advertised in accordance with the provisions of 
the Planning Act. To date, no correspondence has been received in 
favour of this application. However, correspondence to the negative of 
this application, as well as the application to follow, has been 
received. 

Mr. Kelly read a letter from Clayton Developments Limited addressing 
their concerns with regard to this proposed Development Agreement. The 
letter was circulated to Members of Council. Mr. Kelly also outlined a 
petition addressed to Halifax County Council with reference to two 
proposed Development Agreements (DA-CH/H~36-85-1? and 
DA-CH/w~2?-85-1?). The petition was in opposition to both of these 
agreements, and it was signed by a number of residents of the area. 

Mr. Hanusiak circulated pictures of the area and a map showing where 
the opposed residents live. 

Mr. Hanusiak advised that the Department of Planning and Development 
has no objections to the establishment of an "A&H" restaurtant at the 
proposed location. However, there is difficulty with the drive-thru 
aspect of this proposal for two reasons. 

First, the lane to be used for the drive-thru was approved for an exit 
lane, and it cannot function both as the exit lane and for the 
drive—thru service at the same time. 

Second, putting all this additional activity at the rear of the 
property will have an adverse affect on the abutting residentail area. 

Mr. Hanusiak clarified that the Department of Planning and Development 
is still recommending rejection of the proposal notwithstanding the 
fact that there is a Development Agreement attached to the report. 

QUESTIONS FROM COUNCIL 
None.
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SPEAKERS IN FAVOUR OF THIS APPLICATION 
Mr. Roger Salloum, 8 Colburn walk, Dartmouth, spoke on behalf of Time 
Plaza. He explained that the eat-in and take-out aspect of this 
proposal have already been discussed with positive aspects. However, 
there are some concerns with the drive—thru. 

First, there is concern about the drive-thru causing disturbances from 
car lights, voice boxes, etc. Mr. Salloum stated that the solution 
would be to screen off the residential area with a wall cutting lights 
and sound, and positioning the voice boxes towards the building. If 
the sound of the traffic noise is acceptable, then a drive-thru would 
not add much additional sound. 

A second concern is the traffic flow. Mr. Salloum stated that the 
solution for this would be to provide a number of signs around the 
building indicating a 10 mph or 15 kph speed limit zone, and the 
entrances and exits. The limited menu also minimizes the duration of 
the vehicular state. 

A third concern is a conflict of loading with drive-thru hours. To 
eliminate this problem, loading hours would commence in the morning and 
early evening time, while the drive-thru business is not in operation. 

Mr. Salloum stated that they have only found positive aspects to the 
approval of this proposal. It would benefit the community of Cole 
Harbour providing jobs, public service, and additional traffic to all 
area businessmen. Mr. Salloum stated that all suggestions would be 
welcome for the benefit of the existing properties. 

QUESTIONS FROM COUNCIL 
Councillor Deveaux stated that trees and fences may help to eliminate 
the problem of the lights, but the menu and voice box may cause much 
noise that would be heard by the neighbouring residences. Mr. Salloum 
replied that one must be standing directly in front of the voice box to 
hear it. Councillor Deveaux voiced opposition to this, stating that a 
person could probably hear the voice box, but they may not be able to 
make out what is being said. 

Councillor Deveaux also stated that the one-way exit does not appear to 
be sufficient for this type of operation. Councillor Deveaux also 
noted that trees are going to be planted in the area, but he wondered 
if the developers would be willing to install a wall. Mr. Salloum 
stated that all suggestions would be taken into consideration. If a 
wall would be appropriate, it would be investigated. However, because 
the main concern is the lights, this problem will be overcome by the 
trees. Councillor Deveaux asked if there will be any lights in the 
yard that will be on all the time during hours of operation. He stated 
that if there were lights there, facing away from the residents, there 
might not be the need for cars to leave their headlights on. Mr. 
Salloum advised that there are presently lights situated on top of each 
door. However, additional lights facing away from residents could be 
considered.
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Councillor McInroy asked if the company Mr. Salloum is proposing to 
enter into a lease agreement with is The Ederts Easy Developments Ltd. 
from Grand Falls, Newfoundland. Mr. Mike Melonchuck stated that he 
represents A&w and he is also the president of Ederts Easy 
Development. He stated that they presently have an operation in the 
City of Dartmouth, and their head office is in Grand Falls, 
Newfoundland. 

Councillor McInroy stated he felt it extremely one-sided to suggest 
that the cars are very quietly going to order their meals and 
considerately leave the back of the building. In fairness, it has to 
be conceded that some carrying on will be take place, because it always 
has in these kinds of operations at that hour of the day. Councillor 
McInroy also suggested that the location of this proposal will have 
some impact on abutting residential areas. There appears to be other 
areas in Cole Harbour that would be more suited to this proposal than 
this small lot in Time Plaza that very abruptly abutts onto existing 
residential lots. The buildings that face Cole Harbour Road provide a 
buffer from the_noise and activity in front of the buildings and on 
Cole Harbour Road, but when the focus is in the other direction, there 
is a major departure from what the intention has been with respect to 
the development along Cole Harbour Road. Councillor McInroy stated 
that a row of trees or a fence would not have much effect on reducing 
the kinds of adverse effects that this kind of operation will provide. 
Mr. Salloum stated that a wall has been suggested to cut the lights 
completely. He further advised that the traffic on the Cole Harbour 
Road will cause much more noise than what will be heard from this 
proposed A&H drive-thru. Other suggestions might be to have security 
in place during certain hours of operation, and to limit the hours of 
the. drive-thru operation. Councillor McInroy stated that once this 
operation is in place, the only enforceable laws are those that are now 
in effect, which are pretty difficult to control. ‘ 

Councillor McInroy asked if negotiations had commenced with Aaw at the 
time the Building and Municipal Development Permits were issued. Mr. 
Salloum advised no, there were no negotiations with A&H at that time. 
Councillor McInroy asked if there are negotiations under way with 
another party in the event that Aav does not get the drive-thru and 
chooses to locate elsewhere. Mr. Salloum preferred not to comment on 
this. 

Mr. Melonchuck stated that one of these operations are presently run in 
St. John's, Newfoundland, and the noise factor has not been a problem. 
As a suggestion to this operation, the voice box would be located to 
the extreme right of the building, which would take the sound away from 
the ajoining properties. 

Councillor Mont stated that he does not feel the noise from these voice 
boxes is only audible from a distance. He advised that from his 
experience in going thru drive-thru operation, the conversation over 
the voice box can be heard from several cars back. He stated that this 
would be a very frequent source of irritation to residents of the 
area. Mr. Salloum replied that from his experience with voice boxes, 
he could not hear the conversation until he was right up to the voice 
box.
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Councillor Mont asked Mr. Melonchuck if he is only interested in this 
location if he can have a drive-thru. Mr. Melonchuck replied that this 
is true. Councillor Mont stated that many Aaws are now inside malls 
where they do not have any drive—thru operation. He asked Mr. 
Melonchuck if he would be interested in this type of arrangement. Mr. 
Melonchuck replied that this type of operation would be extremely 
difficult in the Cole Harbour area because the traffic flow in this 
area is all by vehicle. 

Councillor Mont next asked what sort of location the A&N in 
Newfoundland is. Mr. Melonchuck advised that it is located in a 
commercial and industrial area. Councillor Mont asked if any other 
location has been considered for this proposal. Mr. Melonchuck advised 
that the addition to the Forest Hills Shopping Centre has been 
considered, but this is not suitable because it is on the wrong side of 
the highway for the best business. The traffic patterns for most fast 
food operations work best on the going-home side of the highway. 
Councillor Mont stated that there is a-lot of traffic at the Forest 
Hills Shopping Centre and it may be a logical spot. The new shopping 
plaza that Clayton Developments is building may also be an ideal 
location. 
Councillor Mont declared he has some difficulty with the application as 
it now stands. 

Councillor DeRoche clarified that this proposal will be a sit-down and 
take-out restaurant, as well as the drive-thru. He then asked what 
volume of business is expected to be obtained from the drive-thru 
portion of the operation. Mr. Melonchuck stated that expections are to 
be in to 30 to 40 percent range of the total business. 

Councillor DeRoche asked how many drive-ways are on the property. Mr. 
Salloum advised that there is one entrance and one exit on the side. 
Councillor DeRoche asked how the traffic patterns are envisioned with 
respect to vehicles on the lot with relation to the drive-thru 
traffic. Mr. Salloum advised that there will be a number of signs 
provided indicating the speed limit. The exits and entrances will also 
be clearly indicated. He further stated that the traffic from the 
drive—thru business would be behind the building, but people doing 
business in other parts of the mall would using the parking spaces to 
the right of, to the left of, and in front of the building. 

Councillor DeRoche expressed much concern over the traffic patterns 
that would be affected by this proposal. Traffic patterns would be 
contrary to one another that would heighten the number of accidents 
that happen in this parking lot. Mr. Salloum stated he feels that 
signs will be a solution to this problem. Councillor DeRoche stated 
that signs do not mean a thing; the care and intention that is 
necessary to ensure that traffic patterns are maintained, does not lend 
itself to safety.
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Councillor MacDonald stated that it appears there is neither the space 
nor the land available here to develop this proposal properly. when 
the proposal is complete, there would be a lot of congestion. He 
stated that he can understand the concerns of the people in the area. 
There would be an increase in the noise and lights. Councillor 
MacDonald felt the petition expressed concerns of the people in the 
area, and Council should respect their wishes. 

SPEAKERS IN OPPOSITION TO THIS APPLICATION 

George Croucher, abutting land owner, stated that most of the concerns 
of the abutting residents have already been addressed by Council. One 
other important concern is the value of the real estate. 

when the houses in the area were purchased, the Municipal Development 
Strategy was known. This proposal is not part of the intent of this 
plan. Mr. Croucher stated that many people do not observe signs. The 
residents of this area also have concerns about the voice box. The 
abutting land owners are concerned about the level of the voice people 
placing their orders. In a still summer evening, this can be heard 
over some distance. 

QUESTIONS FROM COUNCIL 
Councillor Mclnroy asked Mr. Croucher if he had any contact from the 
owner of the mall with regard to the proposal. Mr. Croucher advised 
that the abutting land owners and several other residents have had no 
contact with the land owner at all. Mr. Croucher further advised that 
the residents of the area are not concerned about the traffic on the 
front of the building. However, there is concern about the traffic 
coming to the back to the order box. There will be line-ups of running 
cars, teenagers running from car to car, etc. Councillor Mclnroy 
stated that if this happened, the people that now have some buffer 
between the commercial activity and the homes, would become the buffer 
to the homes beyond. 

Mr. Croucher again pointed out that when the homes in the area were 
purchased, it was known that they were next to a commercial area. when 
the Development Plan was investigated, the residents felt comfortable 
that there were secure from a drive-thru process. Councillor Mclnroy 
agreed that the residents deserve some support if they familiarized 
themselves with the Zoning By-law and Municipal Development Plan before 
purchasing their homes. 

Councillor Lichter asked Mr. Croucher in what year he built his house. 
Mr. Croucher advised that his house was built about one year ago, but 
it was not occupied until November, 1985. 

Councillor Snow stated that Mr. Croucher presently has no privacy in 
his backyard. Mr. Croucher agreed. Councillor Snow suggested that the 
400 series fence does stop sound and it would provide more privacy to 
Mr. Croucher. Councillor Snow advised that a 400 series fence is 
similar to a metal fence but it is quite attractive. He also
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suggested that the sound from the order box could be resolved by a 
telephone system. Mr. Croucher stated that it is difficult to stop the 
sound once it starts. Also the people moved here knowing the Municipal 
Development Plan and the Zoning By-law, and that is why many have built 
here. They never thought they would be burdened with such a proposal. 

Councillor Snow asked if the residents are how satisfied with the 
amount of privacy they now have. Mr. Croucher stated that some 
residents have planted hedges, and there is a problem with trespassing 
children. However, when the residents moved here they knew what the 
situation was and they were prepared to live with that. Now there is a 
proposal to change the situation, and the residents are not prepared to 
live with that. 

Councillor P. Baker stated that nobody would like to have such an 
operation next door to them. Commercial development in this area is 
needed, but it doesn't matter what precautions are taken against the 
noise and lights (trees and fences), it is never suitable. 

Kevin Storey, 81 Hallmark Crescent, stated that there are many people 
here in opposition to this application. He stated that one problem 
which has not been addressed is the garbage handling. Sometimes the 
breeze blows and sends neighbouring scraps through to the residential 
area. This happens with the businesses that are there now, and the 
residents do not look forward to more with this proposed new 
development. 
Another concern is the additional traffic pattern in the back of this 
building that would create an additional number of people hanging 
around the area. Presently, it is very easy to hear the activity that 
takes place behind these buildings. There is a metal reflective wall 
on the back of this building, and it tends to magnify noise rather than 
reduce. 

He also expressed concern over the type of cooking utensils that will 
be used. Propane and other types of gas could pose a problem. 

QUESTIONS FROM COUNCIL 
NONE. 

Ron Cooper, Dalkeith Drive, spoke on behalf of the Cole 
Harbour/Hestphal Service Commission in capacity of Chairman of the 
Planning Committee. The Commission has three basic areas of concern 
with this proposal: 1. the road networks and the adequacy of them 
adjacent to the proposed development; 2. traffic patterns on the 
property; and 3. the effect that this development will have upon the 
residential homes in the neighbourhood of the proposed development. 

Mr. Cooper stated that the particular area where this development is 
proposed is getting to be one of the more hazardous corners of the Cole 
Harbour/Hestphal area. within ?O0 feet of this corner there are 
approximately 18 businesses. All of these businesses directly access 
to either the Cole Harbour Road or to Hugh Allen Drive, which comes at 
a 90 degree angle in front of the proposed development. The businesses
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generate an extreme amount of traffic, and the proposed development 
will only increase it. 

In addition, there is a school at the end of Hugh Allen Drive, and 
across the road there is a school crossing. The school is in use at 
night as a community school, which means there will be continuous 
traffic until 9 or 10 p.m. There is also the bus traffic. 

with respect to the second concern, there is parking on the west end 
of the building. Anybody using that parking when the drive-thru is in 
operation must either get in the same line as the drive-thru operation 
or go against the flow of traffic around the building. Getting caught 
in this kind of traffic will discourage people from patronizing any 
business presently in the mall. 

The third concern is with regard to residential properties in the 
neighbourhood. The community is basically an urban-residential 
community with a majority of single family dwellings. The intent of 
the Municipal Development Plan is to maintain that as the prime 
characteristic of the community. The noise and light levels that will 
come from the rear of this building will be detrimental to the 
enjoyment of the residential property. Any traffic entering that 
property is above the grade of the land on which the building is 
built. The lights from that particular traffic will go over a fence to 
a height of approximately nine or ten feet and shine on the residential 
properties. The drive-thru is anticipated to operate from late 
afternoon until early in the morning. It is also anticipated that it 
is geared to the younger people of the community; therefore the noise 
that will laminate from the property can be well imagined. Mr. Cooper 
pointed out to Councillors that these developments are governed by the 
Municipal Development Plan, Policy P-93.2 (C) of this plan indicates 
that adequacy of road networks leading from, adjacent to, or within the 
proposed development. Policy P-93.3 (cl deals with traffic generated — 

access to and egress from, and P-53 also requires that the adequacy of 
a buffer be taken into consideration. 

On all three counts, the development that is proposed should not be put 
into the community. 

QUESTIONS FROM COUNCIL 
Councillor Bayers noted that the people who have shown opposition to 
this proposal are mainly opposed to the drive-thru aspect of it. He 
asked Mr. Cooper if he is opposed to the drive-thru window or to the 
whole proposal of an eating establishment. Mr. Cooper stated that he 
is not opposed to a take-out operation because there are already some 
in the community.
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Mr. and Mrs. Hood, ?7 Hallmark Crescent, advised that their property is 
directly behind the proposed A&H establishment. They stated that when 
they bought the house, they were prepared to put up with a view of the 
back of a commercial plaza where there is very occasional useage. 
However, if this proposal is approved, there will be a constant stream 
of traffic within feet of their property. 

They stated they agree with all points made by other people in 
opposition to this proposal. The level of garbage is a great concern 
especially with a number of children in the area. 

The question of the take-out instead of the drive-thru concern Mr. and 
Mrs. Hood because a take-out would still generate a lot of noise and 
odours. 

QUESTIONS FROM COUNCIL 
None. 

Paul walker, 25 Hollyoake Lane, stated that he has been living in this 
area since 19?6. Other residents who have been here this long have 
gone along with the growth in the area over the last few years. 
Several developments in the area have not been in favour of the 
residential development. 

There is dust and garbage that 
residents from behind Lawtons. 
and garbage. 

blows into the backyards of the 
This proposal would create more dust 

There is a lot of traffic generated in this area already, and such a 
proposal would only generate more, causing a hazard to people crossing 
the street. Mr. walker stated that he liked the appearance of the 
building when it was built, and he enjoys the fact that it provides a 
bit of a barrier from the traffic noise, etc. It seems the parking lot 
at this mall is inadequate for a take-out that will sit 20 or 30 
people. 

QUESTIONS FROM COUNCIL 
None. 

It was moved by Councillor Mclnroy, seconded by Councillor Mont: 
"THAT Council approve of the staff recommendation that an 
application for a Development Agreement between the Municipality 
of the County of Halifax and Roger and Yvette Salloum, for a fast 
food and take-out restaurant at 958 Cole Harbour Road, Cole 
Harbour be rejected for the reasons given by the Department of 
Planning and Development in the staff report.“ 
Motion Carried Unanimously.
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Councillor Mclnroy commented that Council should acknowledge that 
people who live abutting the commercial zone have done so in a manner 
where they have not made any intentional difficulty for the development 
as long as things were going according to the proper zoning 
requirements and the plan regulations. These people deserve the 
support of Council to deny any applications to have the commercial 
activity spread beyond where it is presently concentrated. 

Councillor Mclnroy next read a portion of a letter from Fred Lee, 
Director of Traffic Engineering, Department of Transportation, 
addressed to David Nantes, MLA for Cole Harbour. The letter referred 
to the upcoming application, but has as much bearing on this 
application. It deals with proposed upgrading of traffic control on 
Cole Harbour Road. 
After he read the letter, Councillor Mclnroy stated that if this 
proposal were approved, it would compound the problems outlined by 
Councillor DeRoche and the residents opposed to this proposal. A 
better use for this land would be to widen the Cole Harbour Road. 

Councillor DeRoche stated that he had concerns for the safety aspect on 
this property. Therefore, Councillor DeRoche stated that he would be 
supporting the motion to reject this application. There has been an 
indifference displayed with respect to traffic patterns on the property 
and the safety factors that can evolve from that traffic pattern. 
Councillor DeRoche stated that it would only take one serious accident 
to cause many regrets. 

DA-CH/N-2?-85-1? - PROPOSED DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE 
MUNICIPALITY OF THE COUNTY OF HALIFAX AND EDWARDS FINE FOODS LTD., FOR 
THE ALTERATION OF LANDS AND PREMTSES, BEING LOT C-2 OF THE LANDS OF 
OEAIION OEVEEOFNENIS EIHIIEO, EOOAIED AI 95O OOEE HARBOUR ROAD, C 
HARBOUR 
Mr. Hanusiak advised that correspondence has been received and read 
regarding this application. 

He advised that this application is for a proposed expansion to the 
existing Kentucky Fried Chicken operation located on the Cole Harbour 
Road. There is an existing Kentucky Fried Chicken outlet on the 
property. The nature of this particular application is to facilitate 
the development of a drive-thru and take—out window. The proposed 
development would be to allow a driveway to be constructed (it has been 
constructed) around the entire perimetre of the building, whereby 
traffic would enter from the Cole Harbour Road, go towards the rear of 
the property, and back up along a private lane leading to the order box 
which would be located at the front of the building. From there 
traffic would circle around the building to the back of the property 
and back out to the main parking lot to the Cole Harbour Road.
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Mr. Hanusiak advised that staff had looked at a number of factors when 
preparing this agreement and recommending its approval. First, the 
nature of the use as it now stands is the most attractive property 
along the Cole Harbour Road. Looking at this situation, it is felt 
that this development can take place without any detrimental effect to 
the existing appearance to the property. 

Second, the Department of Transportation has advised that it has no 
objections to altering the existing ingress/egress point as proposed in 
the Development Agreement. Keeping the noise factor down for the 
benefit of neighbouring residents is a major concern. To overcome this 
problem, the agreement would require that the order box and take-out 
window be located at the front of the building, buffering the noise to 
the residential properties at the rear. The entire operation, from the 
time of ordering until the time of pick-up, is orientated towards the 
Cole Harbour Road. 
Another concern considered by staff was that of screening drive-thru 
traffic from the abutting residential neighbourhood. The proposed 
agreement provides for addtional planting at the rear of the property 
in order to serve this purpose. He further stated that Council has the 
authority to require that additional planting be placed at the rear of 
the property, or it can be completely revamped in favour of a fence, 
for example, at the rear of the property. 

Staff have indicated that noise is not a key feature in this matter; 
however, traffic lights are, and the proposed development agreement 
should adequately cover this situation. 

Clauses 2 to 6 inclusive of the agreement have been tied to very 
specific site plans of the overall development proposal. This will 
permit careful monitoring of the agreed upon alterations, while at the 
same time preventing any confusion or misunderstanding of the terms and 
conditions of the agreement. 

Mr. Hanusiak advised that the Department of Planning and Development 
are recommending approval of this application. 

QUESTIONS FROM COUNCIL 

Councillor Mont read the full letter from Mr. Fred Lee, Director of 
Traffic Engineering, Department of Transportation. The letter read 
that a second driveway request from the Kentucky Fried Chicken outlet 
has been denied by the Department of Transportation, and they are 
concerned about additional traffic volumes at the outlet since the 
existing driveway is slightly offset from the Hugh Allen Drive 
intersection. The letter futher read that preliminary plans are now 
being considered for the installation of a fifth lane for left turning 
traffic along the Cole Harbour Road. If a final decision is made to 
carry out this work, additional property would probably be required in 
front of the Kentucky Fried Chicken outlet. The Department of 
Transportation expressed hope that the County would consider this when 
making their decision about this outlet.
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Councillor Mont asked Mr. Hanusiak if the applicant had met with the 
area residents. Mr. Hanusiak advised that Mr. Frank had indicated that 
either he or the manager of the Cole Harbour store had contacted the 
people. Councillor Mont recalled that Mr. Frank had stated at the 
Planning Advisory Committee that the residents were not concerned. 

Councillor Deveaux stated that Mr. Hanusiak had indicated the 
Department of Transportation would not allow a second driveway on this 
particular property. He asked what the reasoning was behind this 
decision. Mr. Hanusiak advised that an original proposal for a new 
driveway was rejected by the Department of Transportation because it 
would cause confusion and interfere with traffic operations at the Hugh 
Allen Drive intersection. On the basis of this letter, the applicant 
was informed that the proposal could not proceed to a public hearing or 
to the Planning Advisory Committee until such time as this situation 
was resolved with the Department of Transportation. Unique to the Cole 
Harbour Road is the fact that the right-of-way in front of the Kentucky 
Fried Chicken and across to Hugh Allen Drive is 20 feet wider than any 
other point on the Cole Harbour Road. Therefore, it is doubtful that 
one lane would necessitate additional land expropriation by the 
Department of Transportation at this point. 

Councillor Deveaux expressed confusion over the Department of 
Transportation approving a driveway access for the A&H application, but 
not the Kentucky Fried Chicken application, when the two are 
side-by~side. Councillor Deveaux next asked if the owners have been 
asked to agree to putting a fence, a wall, or some other structure up 
to prevent the glare of light from causing any problems to the 
adjoining residents. Mr. Hanusiak stated that this point has not been 
brought up directly with the applicant, but perhaps this matter could 
be addressed to him when he speaks. Also, Council does have the 
ability to direct that a fence be put in in favour of additional 
planting as part of the Development Agreement. 

SPEAKERS IN FAVOUR OF THIS APPLICATION 
Bill Frank, Edwards Fine Foods, P.0. Box 906, Armdale, advised that 
when he spoke to the Planning Advisory Committee, he told the members 
that the residents of the area had been contacted and informed of this 
proposal. He stated that it was his firm belief that an agent of 
Edwards Fine Foods had been in touch with the residents when 
construction was commenced in early November. However, on February 11 
Mr. Frank found out that the residents had not been contacted, and on 
February 11 and 12 an attempt was made to contact all residents to 
inform them what was going on. 

Mr. Frank noted that the people who signed the petition and Mr. Shaw in 
his letter suggested that a change-of—use was requested. Mr. Frank 
stated that this is not the case. They only want to increase their 
ability to maintain the current level of business. The Kentucky Fried
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Chicken on Cole Harbour Road presently generates in excess of 80 
percent of its business in a drive—in, take home scenario. He further 
stated that they have been good corporate citizens, and they have 
maintained their store and property in first class condition. 

It has been suggested that there will be huge increases in the business 
at this outlet, causing huge increases in the traffic patterrn of the 
property. Mr. Frank stated they do not anticipate any huge increases, 
but they anticipate they will be successful if they maintain their 
current level of business. The Cole Harbour Road is becoming more of a 
commercial centre causing more competition for the operation of this 
business. Two Kentucky Fried Chicken outlets presently have drive—thru 
windows, and in these cases the operation has been able to maintain 
their current level of business. 
Mr. Frank pointed out that a great deal of time and effort has been 
spent trying to prepare for the drive-thru concept with minimal 
inconvenience to the residents. The program has been designed to take 
all the traffic and noise to the front of the property. The Department 
of Transportation refused one egress point, and in response to that, 
the lane that goes down the west side of the property and around the 
back was created. The direction of the traffic will not alter that 
which presently exists. The drive-thru driveway is constructed to 
minimize speed. He also stated that a double shadowboard fence that 
presently exists on the east side of the property is about eight feet 
in height and is a very effective barrier. 

with reference to grade levels, Mr. Frank advised that the Kentucky 
Fried Chicken outlet in question is presently about six feet below 
grade. when people drive around the back of the property, they will be 
down in a bit of a gully, and it is felt that an eight foot fence would 
work very well. He futher stated that due to the nature of this 
business, controlled hours of use would be considered. The possibility 
of widening the road has been discussed. There is approximately 50 
feet of land from the face of the building to the street. This could 
easily be given up in favour of the Department of Transportation, 
should it be necessary. It would not affect the proposed drive-thru or 
the landscaping presently there. 

QUESTIONS FROM COUNCIL 
Councillor Deveaux clarified that Mr. Frank would be willing to 
construct a fence or some type of barrier in the rear of the building 
which would defray any concerns regarding lights and noise. Mr. Frank 
replied that his organization would do whatever is necessary to 
alleviate any problems. 
He advised that much money has already been spent on the property, and 
the landscaping aspect has already begun. This began because it was 
believed permission had been obtained to go ahead. However, upon 
notification that work was not supposed to start, construction ceased.
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Councillor Deveaux asked if the letter from Mr. Lee indicated that 
changes would have to take place prior to the approval of this 
proposal. Councillor Mont replied that a fifth lane along that stretch 
of highway has been considered that would have some impact of the 
property in question. The Department of Transportation, in their 
letter, has stated they hope Council will take this into consideration 
when making their decision. Councillor Deveaux clarified that the 
Department of Transportation cannot prevent the approval of this 
proposal. He further clarified that there could be some changes 
required later as a result of widening the Cole Harbour Road. 
Councillor Mclnroy added that the Department of Transportation is also 
concerned about the potential conflict with additional traffic volumes 
at the outlet since the existing driveway is slightly offset from the 
Hugh Allen Drive intersection. 

Councillor DeRoche clarified with Mr. Frank that it is only anticipated 
that the current level of business will be maintained. 

Councillor DeRoche asked how long it would take between the time of 
ordering and the time of pickup. Mr. Frank advised that depending on 
the nature of the order, it would take somewhere between two and 
one-half and six and one-half minutes. Councillor DeRoche next asked 
if there is a possibility of a fairly substantial backup of traffic at 
the busiest times. Mr. Frank advised there is room for 12 automobiles 
in the drive-thru lane. This far exceeds any experiences that have 
been had in the other drive-thru outlets. 

Councillor DeRoche expressed concern over the U-turn aspect of this 
proposal. He clarified that a vehicle enters the parking lot, proceeds 
to the back of the lot, and has to do a U-turn around a parking space 
to gain access to the travel lane. He stated that not every driver 
would be able to enter this lot and make this U—turn without causing 
some interference. Mr. Frank replied that towards the south side of 
the plan the width of the driveway between the parking spaces is 
greatly increased to facilitate such problems. Also, should this pose 
as a real problem, two parking spaces could be eliminated to 
increase the width and give greater room for the turning radius. Mr. 
Frank advised that many drive—thru outlets in the City of Halifax and 
the City of Dartmouth utilize such U—turn situations with no great 
problem. 

Councillor DeRoche stated that he is a patron of the Kentucky Fried 
Chicken outlet in question; therefore, he has some concern about the 
traffic pattern suggested on the plan. Mr. Frank stated that the 
existing parking spaces will be widened quite a bit. Approximately 12 
feet of the east and west side of the properties have been obtained to 
widen the whole driveway process. Some of the landscaped area will 
also be used to create the 1? foot drive. There will be a lot more 
space available for vehicle movement in this parking lot than presently 
exists, although, even as it exists today, it is more than adequate by 
measurable standards. 
Councillor DeRoche clarified that the only reason there is vehicular 
traffic to the rear of the building is because the Department of 
Transportation rejected an additional point of egress.
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SPEAKERS IN OPPOSITION TO THIS APPLIICATION 

George Croucher, T3 Hallmark Crescent, stated that he lives directly in 
back of the Kentucky Fried Chicken in question. He stated that most of 
the points of concern, with the exception of the speaker, have been 
dealt with very well. However, the traffic will be affecting the 
residents behind the Kentucky Fried Chicken outlet twice as a coming 
and going feature. This traffic will create enough noise and nuisance 
to aggrevate the neighbours. He also stated that this proposal is in 
violation of the existing Zoning By-law and Municipal Development Plan 
for the Cole Harbour area. 

QUESTIONS FROM COUNCIL 

Councillor Deveaux stated that the circumstances surrounding this case 
are different than that which was dealt with earlier. The reasons for 
this were well pointed out by Mr. Hanusiak. Councillor Deveaux stated 
that when the parking lot is almost full, it is necessary to go around 
to the back and turn. Therefore, it could be said that at the present 
time car lights do flash on the houses of the residents in back of this 
establishment. If the people concerned are willing to put up a fence, 
it may make the situation better than it is presently. Mr. Croucher 
replied that the back of the lot is generally used for employee parking 
now. There are only one or two cars that park in that area. They 
cause no problems whatsoever as they come and go. This new proposal 
will create traffic in the back of this building on a continual basis. 
Councillor Deveaux stated that this cannot be predicted. 

Councillor Deveaux advised that Kentucky Fried Chicken has been a good 
corporate citizen. They have attempted to have an egress where cars 
would not have to go behind the building. However, this was not 
allowed by the Department of Transportation. Safety-wise, there will 
be no extra cars parked here because there are no other commercial 
outlets in the building that use this parking lot. This cuts down on 
the probability of accidents. Mr. Croucher stated that the residents 
are concerned about safety, but their major concern is with the volume 
of traffic. It will depreciate the value of properties which border on 
the property in question. when the people in the area bought their 
homes, they did so thinking that there was to be no drive—thru 
outlets. Councillor Deveaux stated that this is understandable. 
However, when one moves into an area abutting a commercial outlet, the 
fact that the outlet can make an attempt to expand must be concerned. 
Mr. Croucher pointed out that according to the Municipal Development 
Plan and the Zoning By-law this type of proposal is not acceptable. 
Therefore, people bought and built homes under this pretense. 

Councillor Deveaux stated that over the last two years a lot of 
requests for changes to the Municipal Development Plan and the Zoning 
By—law have been approved. This is all that Edwards Fine Foods are 
requesting as well. 

Councillor MacDonald stated that he cannot see any difference between 
the two applications. He advised that the previous application was 
turned down because of the noise and the aggrevation that the traffic 
and lights would create to the homes behind. This request is basically 
the same concept, and there is not enough difference between the two to 
make a different decision.
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Rod Ashby, 61 Hallmark Crescent, advised that there is a small portion 
of land owned by the Department of Transport, next to the property in 
question. It was stated by Mr. Frank that a fence would be built and 
trees planted there. However, the snow has been pushed on top of the 
existing fence. Mr. Ashby advised that he has lived in the area since 
last July, and he has had the fence repaired on several occasions. He 
has also had the RCMP there to ward kids from climbing over the fence. 
Clayton Developments have informed Mr. Ashby that Kentucky Fried 
Chicken has no interest in repairing this fence themselves. If another 
fence were constructed by Kentucky Fried Chicken, the children would 
jump the Green Gables fence directly onto Mr. Ashby's property, 
completely ruining the lawn. 

Mr. Ashby stated that the noise from the Kentucky Fried Chicken outlet 
is presently bothersome. The drive-thru would cause more traffic 
making the situation unbearable. 

Mr. Ashby informed that the Kentucky Fried Chicken outlet does keep its 
grounds clean, but children who buy merchandise from the Kentucky Fried 
Chicken outlet dispose of their garbage in front of the residential 
area backing Kentucky Fried Chicken. 

Lights are another problem. 

QUESTIONS FROM COUNCIL 

Councillor Deveaux asked why Mr. Ashby moved there. -Mr. Ashby stated 
that he viewed the house in the winter, and he did not see any of the 
adverse points of the house at that time. 

Councillor Deveaux stated that if trees were planted there and another 
fence installed, it would stop the car lights. It would probably make 
the situation better than it is now. He asked how the children get 
across the property now. Mr. Ashby informed that he has put barb wire, 
he has tarred the fence with undercoating tar, and it has not deterred 
the children at all. Mr. Ashby advised that this is not his fence. He 
concluded stating that if Kentucky Fried Chicken do build a fence here, 
it will devert the traffic of the children onto his property. 

Dave Cook, 9 Hollyoak Lane, stated that he frequently uses the facility 
in question. He advised that the driveway is on a downward slope. 
People are required to make a U-turn going down the hill. The people 
using this facility will be in a hurry, and it will be very difficult 
for them to make this U-turn on a downward slope. It appears that the 
people in the area enjoy using the facility as it now exists. There is 
no necessity for a drive-thru window. 

Mr. Cook advised that people who use the facility now, turn there cars 
off and go into the establishment. If a drive-thru were installed, the 
cars would be left running causing more noise.



Public Hearing - 18- February 24, 1986 

Mr. Cook stated that the opposed residents are not here to change the 
by—law, but to protect it as it stands. The people who have moved to 
the area within the last two years bought there thinking that the 
By-law and the Municipal Development Plan protected against such 
development. If this proposal is approved, the property value will go 
down in the residential area. 

Mr. Cook concluded stating that his main concerns are with snow removal 
and salting, along with noise. 

QUESTIONS FROM COUNCIL 
Councillor Deveaux stated that the Plowing of snow will be taken care 
of by management at Kentucky Fried Chicken. He also advised that the 
owners would also be responsible for keeping the downward entrance to 
the establishment clear of ice and show. These people want to keep 
their business in good form, so they are not going to leave any hazards 
present that will stop people from going here. Councillor Deveaux 
commented that a take-out will also be available if one does not like 
the drive-thru. 

Councillor Eisenhauer asked if the houses behind the Kentucky Fried 
Chicken outlet are on an upward slope. Mr. Cook advised there was some 
grade built up by Clayton Developments, but it has been worn down a 
lot. Councillor Eisenhauer observed that the headlights of cars 
entering the premises will be shining down, away from the houses that 
back this property. Mr. Cook stated that Mr. Frank has a nice property 
there now, and something of this nature will take away from the 
appearance of this property. 

Gerry Landry, 67 Hallmark Crescent, advised that he also lives directly 
behind the Kentucky Fried Chicken parking lot. He stated that he is at 
ground level with the parking lot, and the lights from the vehicles 
presently shine directly through his patio doors. Mr. Landry commented 
that this drive-thru will increase the light situation, and will carry 
on into later hours of the night. He further advised that these lights 
will affect in two directions, when the car enter and when they exit. 

The noise level from the vehicles will also be increased because the 
cars will undoubtly be in a greater count, and the motors will be 
running rather than shut off. The sound of horns and squealing of 
ti¥es if presently heard, so there will be an increase in this as 
we . 

Mr. Landry stated that during the summer months his patio doors are 
regularly kept open, and with the cars in an idlying position in a 
line—up to a take-out window, there will be gas fumes present. 

He also added that garbage is another concern. It is not unusual to 
have to clean—up scraps around the yard, and this will increase with a 
drive-thru window.
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This drive-thru window will definately hinder on any privacy that is 
presently had in Mr. Landry's backyard. Friday nights, Saturday's, and 
Sunday‘s are very busy here, and Mr. Landry stated his feelings that 
there will be a continuous line-up here, especially on the weekends. 
Mr. Landry concluded that he was approached by somebody from Kentuckty 
Fried Chicken in February, and he responded negatively at that time. 

QUESTIONS FROM COUNCIL 
None. 

Ron Cooper, Dalkeith Drive, spoke as a representative of the Cole 
Harbourfwesthpal Service Commission. He stated it is the opinion of 
the Service Commission that the two applications in question tonight 
are basically the same. The standards which apply to one property 
sitting next to another, having the ‘same disturbing effects upon 
residents to the rear of these properties cannot be treated 
differently. Mr. Cooper pointed out that the traffic pattern on this 
property would result in increased light pollution to the properties 
behind. 

There is also a safety concern with this piece of property. The lower 
level is approximately five feet down. Traffic must come up towards 
the street level and the lights of the traffic will be pointing up into 
the traffic coming down Hugh Allen Drive and coming along the Cole 
Harbour Road. It will present an extreme safety hazard at this corner. 

Mr. Cooper further commented that there are many businesses in the 
area, as well as a 96 unit apartment building that are entering and 
exiting onto the Cole Harbour Road, and they all meet at the 
intersection. There is pedistrian traffic fo the area school using the 
crosswalk at this intersection. At this corner, there is an extreme 
traffic hazard situation and there have been many accidents and 
injuries here. 

Mr. Cooper directed the Councillors attention to the Municipal 
Development Plan and its intend, more specificially: policy P-93 - 
adequacy of road networks leading ro adjacent to the development; 
policy P-93.3 (cl — traffic generation, access, and egress; policy P-53 
deals with drive-thru take-outs, and it mentions location of access 
drive-thru lanes, parking areas, etc. 

Mr. Cooper concluded stating that this appliction should be treated 
the same as the previous one, as it would result in undue distrubance 
to the neighbouring residential properties. 

QUESTIONS FROM COUNCIL 
Councillor Deveaux asked if Mr. Cooper feels this situation is exactly 
the same as the previous one. He stated that the safety conditions and 
many other factors within this application are much different from 
those present in the previous applications. There are a number of 
reasons present that make this a very different situation than the one



Public Hearing - 20- February 24, 1986 

that was dealt with earlier. Mr. Cooper pointed out that he did not 
particularly address the location of the window in this establishment. 
The traffic patterns are the major area of concern with this 
application. Mr. Cooper stated that he can see no difference in the 
two establishments and the number of light passes that will go over the 
properties. 

Councillor Deveaux stated there are a number of different circumstances 
which make the situation quite different from the original application. 
It was moved by Councillor Mclnroy, seconded by Councillor Mont: 

THAT the proposed Development Agreement between the Municipality 
of the County of Halifax and Edwards Fine Foods Limited for the 
alteration of lands and premises being Lot C-2 formerly of the 
Lands of Clayton Developments Limited, located at 960 Cole Harbour 
Road, Cole Harbour be rejected by Council.“ 
Motion Carried. ' 

Councillor Mclnroy stated that the fundamental issue with regard to 
this application is the same as the fundamental issue in the previous 
application. If you listed the negative aspects of this application, 
it might not be as long as a list of negative aspects of the previous 
application, but it is still a request to change what is currently 
accepted in a C-2 Zone to a more intense use, to change a traffic 
pattern or any associated with a commercial activity from the front of 
the building to the rear of the building. It is something that the 
residents thought they were protected from by virture of the Municipal 
Development Plan. 
Councillor Mclnroy stated that there is no significant reason to 
approve this request. The Department of Transportation has clearly 
indicated their position in opposition to the proposed development, 
although they have no direct jurisdiction. when this building was 
located and oriented as it is on the Cole Harbour Road, it was never 
intended that there be a drive-thru. Councillor Mclnroy stated there is 
a definate negative impact with approving this application. 
Councillor Mclnroy further stated that it is frustrating to people who 
take the time to investigate the zoning and surrounding land-uses 
before purchasing land or a house, and specifically read that take-out 
or drive-thru operations are not allowed. They trust that this plan, 
that was only adopted by Council in 1982, will stand. 

The only people who will suffer from the approval of this proposal are 
those directly abutting the property and perhaps those on nearby 
streets. However, the Municipality or Cole Harbour will not benefit in 
any general sense. There is no majority good "for the sake of a few 
suffering. The principal is identical with the lot next door. The 
issue is whether or not Municipal Council will permit commercial 
activity behind the buidings in question.
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Councillor Mclnroy asked that other members of Council support the 
motion and the people who have taken the time to show their opposition. 

Councillor DeRoche spoke in support of the motion. He stated that he 
appreciates what the owner and operators of Kentucky Fried Chicken are 
proposing to do, and they are good corporate citizens, but they have 
not provided sufficient substantiation to cause Council to permit 
intrusion on the property owners to the rear of this proposal. They 
have not provided sufficient substantiation for Council to grant 
exemption clauses which were put in the Municipal Development Plan. 
The Municipal Development Plan was developed by the residents of the 
area in support of their lifestyle. This proposal is a request to 
change the residents‘ lifestyles. No evidence has shown that the 
residents are prepared to change this lifestyle. 

Councillor Deveaux stated that he does respect the concerns brought 
forward by the residents, but based on the reasons he put forward 
ealier, Councillor Deveaux stated that he will vote against the motion. 

ADJOURNMENT 
It was moved by Councillor DeRoche, seconded by Councillor Adams: 

"THAT the Public Hearings adjourn." 
Motion Carried.
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Attached is a proposed development agreement between 
the Municipality of the County of Halifax and Mr. 
Merlin Dorey for the construction of a new building on 
the rear portion of the lands identified in Figure 
No. 2 (p s) of this report. The applicant presently 
operates an automobile repair outlet from a small 
garage on the property. The purpose of the agreement 
is to permit the relocation of the business to a new 
and considerably larger building. The principal 
residence of the applicant is located on the same lot. 

Section 7.1(3) of the Zoning 
comunities of the North Preston, Lake Major, Lake 
Loonfcherry Brook and East Preston, limits commercial 
uses in the RSI (Rural Residential) Zone to 2000 
square feet of gross floor area. Council's ability to 
consider larger comercial activities by development 
agreement is set forth under Policy P-d2 of the 
planning strategy- 

By-Law for the 

This Department recommends approval of the proposed 
agreement for a nuber of reasons. The proposed 
development can be udertaken without adversely 
affecting abutting land uses. The proposed agreement 
will address the size and location of the building and 
its associated parking, outdoor storage, as well as 
the general upkeep of the entire property-



A wide variety of residential. commercial and 
institutional uses are permitted in the RSI Zone. The 
proposed agreement is in conformity with the plan‘: 
intent to accommodate larger. yet similar activities 
within the zone that cannot be established by right 
under the land use by-law. 

All activities associated with the automobile repair 
ontlet will be confined to the rear of the property. 
Given that the existing single unit dwelling will 
screen the development from Bell Road, the use will 
not be visible to the traveuing public. Additional 
landscaping or ‘gnffering is not considered necessary.
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B. SIGN REQIIIEEIEHTS 

That one (1) ground sign shell be permitted on the ?:.-operty for the 
purpose of identifying the Automobile Repeir outlet. It is agreed the: 
the said sign shell. not incorporate any flashing or -roving illumination. 
exceed fifteen (15) feet in height. 
feet on a single face. 
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in ooooectioo with thie Agreeeeut 

Us. The provision of this Agreement are aevereble from one another and the 
invalidity or uneniortahility of one provision shall not prejudice the 
velidity or enioroeeent at any other provision. 

UITIIZSS the: 

A.D., 1.986. 

516833. SILL!!! MID BIJVEID 
in the preeeooe of ' 

thie Agreelent. 
properly executed by the .. epeesive petition on title der o£ 

nude in trip-iitete. uee 

\.t~..o\J-..J\-any 

aims at. noon 

SEALED, DBLLVELS MID ATIZSTEI3} 
to by the proper eiaoiug ) 

ottitere or the !m.o1o:Lpe.LiI'.j' } 
or the County or Eeiitex duly } 
authorized in that behalf in J 

HUHICIIMJTY 0? THE COUNTY OF 
HALIIAZ 

the preeente of 
-..J~..-'-w 

UAR DEN 

CLERK

1



SCHEDULE ‘A’ 

ALL that lot, pine: or parcel of Land. lying and being situated at or about 
Eu: Prastun. in tin County of Halifax, P1.-twine: of Nova Scucia, and being Lot: 
L-3 at the subdivision of :11: Lands of Shirley H. Darcy, as shown on a. plan 
ptaparad. by Allan H. Bantu, H.S.L.5., datad ch: Zach day of July, A.D. 1.57-'+ 

and Min; approved by the County of 3:11:33 an the 2151:}: city of August, A.D. 
1.971;, which said land: 1:: non particularly ducribed as follows: 

BEGINNING at: 1; pain: on tho mnturn houndafry of Ball Stunt, said point: hating 
the unrthuuu: camp: at .1. portion at La: 1.2;; 

TERI!!! 586' - 42'? for a distance of 132.75 feet; 

‘P331103 H03‘ - 18'? for 1 distance of 125.01 feet; 

TREE S?'9‘_' - 51.08‘! for 3 distanca of 205.20 feat; 

TEEIIIS 308° - 58.3‘? for 3. distance of 79.10 15331: to the place of Beginning.
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D19 sun REPORT .
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TO: The Planning Advisory Committee 
‘ L 

/01 

FRO: Dept. of Planning & Developmen:////;y E 
'

I 
APPLICATION NO..- DA-CE/‘N-36-85-17 

/r I 

DATE: December 9, 1985 

~~ 

~~ 

RECDHHEIEIIOI 

INFORHAEION 

ANALYSIS 

TEST dl APPLICEIIOH FOR A DEVELOPHHT AGREE!!! 
DEEPER! TEE HDHICIPALEY OF THE (BURT! OI" HALIFAX ARI! 
IOEB AH YVETTE SAIJJHHI, FUR A PAST FOOD AND TAKE-OUT 
RESIAHRART II 958 COLE HARBOU ROAD, CDLE HARBOUR E 
REJECTED. 

An application for a development agreement has been 
submitted by Mr. Roger Sallou, owner of the Time 
Plaza Mall, 958 Cole Harbour Road, Cole Harbour. The 
purpose of the agreement is to permit a fast food and 
take-out restaurant (A 8 H) in the easternmost portion 
of the mall. The applicant has stated that the 
restaurant would utilize the driveway along the 
eastern side of the mall for a "drive-thru" window 
service. Council's ability to consider the proposed 
agreement is set forth under Policy P-53 of the Cole 
Barbour/Westphal planning strategy. 

This Department has no objections to an "A & H“ 
restaurant at the proposed location. A development 
agreement could be prepared to address such issues as 
as parking, refuse collection, signs, etc. However, 
the application must be rejected on the grounds that a 
contract cannot provide reasonable assurances that the 
drive-thru service will operate in an efficient and 
non-obtrusive manner. 

Specifically, the driveway leading around the 
perimeter of the mall was approved under a municipal 
development permit as a singular exit lane for 
delivery trucks and customer traffic. Given that it 
cannot be widened to accomodate this essential 
function along with a drive~thru service lane, the 
development should remain as originally approved.* 

Equally important, the drive-thru service will 
generate a significant amount of traffice at the rear



_ 2 - 

of the property. This will have an adverse effect on 
the abutting residential neighbourhood in terms of 
noise and car lights. The problem is compounded by 
the fact that the menu display and order box must be 
located near the southeast corner of the property. 
While a development agreement can require buffering, 
treeplanting or fencing will not resolve the problem 
of noise, particularly during evening hours of 
operation. 

*Figure No.3 (P S) is a copy of the site plan that was 
submitted by the applicant for the purpose of 
obtaining municipal development and building permits. 
The location of the proposed restaurant and drive~thru 
window has been added.
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